Draft Nags Head Board Meeting Minutes

March 7, 2007


DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

March 7, 2007

The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, March 7, 2007.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Renée Cahoon; Mayor Pro Tem Anna Sadler; Comr. Wayne Gray; Comr. Doug 



Remaley; and Comr. Bob Oakes

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Charlie Cameron; Interim Deputy Town Manager Bill Richardson; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Wayne Byrum; Butch Osborne; Kevin Zorc; Dave Clark; Kim Kenny; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Kelly Wyatt; Ralph Barile; Earl Murray; Bonita Hurdle; Ben Cahoon; Roc Sansotta; Bobby Outten; Harry Nash; Al Byrum; Emily Lewis; Willo Kelly; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

Mayor Cahoon called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.  A moment of silent meditation was followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.

MOVE OF AGENDA ITEM TO LATER IN MEETING

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to move item #12 - Request for Public Hearing to consider financing for real property acquisition - to item #24 under the Mayor's agenda near the end of the meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously. 

AUDIENCE RESPONSE

Town Attorney Ike McRee opened Audience Response.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - ROC SANSOTTA

Roc Sansotta, Nags Head property owner of houses on Seagull and Small Streets; the Dare County Health Dept as well as CAMA offices have approved his houses; he is waiting on final items from the Town; at the end of Seagull Drive a water pipe runs across the road and during periods of rain the pipe is uncovered; he asked the Board for authorization to install one line of sandbags on the outside of the line to protect the waterline which would be within his property but would also run across the Town street. 

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - WAYNE BYRUM

Wayne Byrum, Town Deputy Chief of Police; wanted to make the Board aware that on January 30, 2007 Sgt. Earl Murray received an award for participation in the Click It Or Ticket program; the reward was for 100% participation in reporting - Sgt. Murray is in charge of the program; Sgt. Murray received a certificate and his name was entered into a lottery; Sgt. Murray won the lottery and the Town is scheduled to receive $10,000 to be used for the purchase of traffic safety equipment.

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon congratulated the Police Division and Sgt. Murray on the award.  

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - WILLO KELLY

Willo Kelly, Nags Head resident and business owner; she spoke about the upcoming April 17th Town beach nourishment bond referendum; she reported that Nags Head is taking the lead and looking out for the best interest of the Town with the upcoming referendum; beach nourishment is very important to the Town who is doing the best it can to preserve the quality of life in the Town; the referendum is critical to pay for the beach nourishment project which will affect all of the Outer Banks and not just Nags Head; average cost is $300/year to contribute to helping people keep the tax base, their jobs, quality of life, etc.; it is a very low amount to invest to protect property owner investments; she feels people are looking at their pocketbook for today and not looking at the future of the Town; the number one reason people come here is the beach; she commended the Town for taking the initiative to maintain the quality of life that exists in the Town because of the beach; she feels that the bigger question is how can anyone afford to NOT vote for the referendum.

RECOGNITION OF RETIRED TOWN EMPLOYEE STEVE SMITH

Mayor Cahoon explained that retired Public Works employee Steve Smith was ill and was not able to attend today's meeting and ceremony to recognize him for all he has done for the Town.

Public Works Director Dave Clark provided a summary of the high quality of service Mr. Smith gave to the Town as a member of the Town Public Facilities Maintenance team despite the many physical challenges he encountered.

Town Manager Charlie Cameron emphasized how much Mr. Smith loved his job and the Town and his fellow employees and how he was and continues to be an inspiration to all his fellow employees.

Human Resource Specialist Bonita Hurdle accepted a Certificate/Plaque honoring Mr. Smith and spoke for him stating that he was sad that he could not attend today's meeting; Mr. Smith had asked Ms. Hurdle to express his appreciation for the years he worked for the Town; on Mr. Smith’s behalf, Ms. Hurdle thanked the Town.

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon recognized Steve Smith with a Retirement Plaque, a 20-year engraved tie tac and a framed Certificate of Appreciation.

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEES WITH YEARS OF SERVICE 

Deputy Police Chief Wayne Byrum introduced Sgt. Earl Murray who was recognized by the Board for ten years of service.

Town Manager Charlie Cameron introduced Fire Chief Butch Osborne who was recognized by the Board for five years of service.

Town Manager Charlie Cameron introduced Planning Director Tim Wilson who was recognized by the Board for five years of service. 

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

-
Consideration of Budget Adjustment #8 to FY 06/07 Budget 

-
Second reading - Consideration of Budget Adjustment #7 to FY 06/07 Budget 


(from February 7, 2007 Board meeting)

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report 

-
Approval of Board Minutes 

-
Consideration of request for summer intern 

-
Consideration of revised Public Building Policy 

-
Consideration of proclamation declaring Multiple Sclerosis Awareness Week

-
Consideration of request to modify Consolidated Fee Schedule for prior year Town license plates 

-
Designation of applicant's agent resolution - housekeeping item for 2005 Hurricane Ophelia 

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda - items #5 through #11 - as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

A copy of Budget Adjustment #8, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "A".

A copy of Budget Adjustment #7, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "B".

A copy of the Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "C".

The request for summer intern memo, as approved, read in part as follows:

"I’d like to request your consideration to fund a summer internship, not to exceed $5,000, for one intern who will work 10 weeks, 40 hours per week at $10/hr.  

'The student intern will be required to attend all regular Board of Commissioners meetings as well as weekly staff meetings.  In addition, the student may be required to attend other meetings as requested. 

'In addition to meeting attendance, the intern will be required to complete several projects, all varied in scope and size to provide the most benefit for the student as well as the Town.  Suggested projects include:

-
Analyze the possible cost savings and green features of shifting the Board of Commissioners to a paperless 
agenda and packet

-
Complete an organizational review of Public Works 

-
Review Town fees and suggest updated fees if needed

-
Update the Traffic Control Map 

-
Review and update public records files in the Town Clerk’s office

-
Revise media contact list for information dissemination  

'Thank you for your consideration."

The revised Public Building Policy, as approved, read in part as follows:

"Facilities covered

-
Board Room and Board Room Conference Room

-
Town Hall Meeting Rooms (Planning Conference Room, Library, Staff Meeting Room and Police Training Room), Lobby, Porches and Grounds

'Facilities covered under separate policies

-
South Wing of Fire Station 16 

-
Town Parks – Barnes Street and Harvey Soundside 
-
Town Ocean and Sound Accesses

'Principals of use

-
The Town has priority in the use of all facilities and reserves the right to cancel the use of facilities or reassign facilities if there are conflicts with Town use of the facilities.

-
The Town expects users to respect the Town's facilities and to leave them in good condition, clean and ready for use when they leave.

-
The Town does not allow the use of Town equipment and supplies including computers, copiers, projectors and Audio-Visual Equipment without prior arrangement.  The Town does not provide staff support for groups not associated with the Town without prior arrangement.

-
To ensure the security of Town Hall groups not associated with the Town may use Town Hall Meeting Rooms only when Town Hall is open for business (Mon.-Fri 8:30a.m.-5:00p.m)  Town Staff, Boards and Committees may use Town Hall Meeting Rooms as needed.  The Town may allow the use of Town Hall Facilities at other times if the Board Room is already in use.  

-
In order to allow the Town the greatest flexibility of use the Town does not allow the use of Town Facilities for regularly scheduled meetings of any group without approval by the Board of Commissioners.  Such approval will only be granted when there is direct benefit to the Town for such meetings and no other facility is available for the meetings.

-
It is the responsibility of the group using the facility to do any set up prior to the start of the meeting.  

- 
Reservations require a deposit of $50 by all groups not associated with the Town.  The deposit shall be returned if the facility is left in good order.  

'Priority of use

-
Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners

-
Town Boards and Committees

-
Town staff

-
Federal, State and Local government boards and agencies for meetings on issues affecting the Town.

-
Federal, State and Local government boards and agencies for meetings on issues not directly affecting the Town

-
Organizations the Nags Head Board of Commissioners directly approves funding for from the General Fund or organizations that regularly contribute to the General Fund in excess of twenty-thousand dollars

-
Political Party precinct meetings as required by NCGS 163-99
'Approval, Scheduling and associated issues

-
Groups not associated with the Town (Priority 4-6) may reserve Town facilities up to 60 days in advance of the use date.

-
The Town Manager or their designee must approve all reservations.

-
The Manager's decision may be appealed to the Board of Commissioners at their next regularly scheduled meeting."

The proclamation declaring Multiple Sclerosis Awareness Week, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"WHEREAS, Multiple Sclerosis (MS) is a chronic and disabling disease of the central nervous system in which the progression, severity and specific symptoms cannot be foreseen; AND
'WHEREAS, every hour of every day someone new is diagnosed with MS, a disease that  can erode a person's abilities and hopes, halt a career and unravel the fabric of families; AND
'WHEREAS, the North Carolina Chapters of the National Multiple Sclerosis Society reports that in our state more than 10,000 people are affected by this devastating ,disease and multiple sclerosis generally strikes young adults aged 20 through 40, attacking them in the prime of their lives; AND
'WHEREAS, the North Carolina Chapters of the National Multiple Sclerosis Society have been committed throughout the years to heightening public knowledge and insight about this devastating and disabling disease, and raising more than $8 million to find the cure for MS and develop effective treatments for the disease, as well as provide a wide range of client programs; AND
'WHEREAS, research advances have brought us closer to finding the cure, much remains to be done, and services must continue to be provided to those who live with the disease; AND

'WHEREAS, finding the cause and developing a method of prevention for multiple sclerosis is an important task that all Americans and North Carolinians should support.

'NOW, THEREFORE, on behalf of the Nags Head Board of Commissioners, I do hereby proclaim March 5-11, 2007, as "MULTIPLE SCLEROSIS AWARENESS WEEK" in the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina and commend this observance to all our citizens."

The summary sheet re: modification to Consolidated Fee Schedule for prior year identification plates, as approved, read in part as follows:

"Town identification plates sell for $2 each.  Prior year plates are not selling and are taking up a lot of supply space.  It is requested that the Consolidated Fee Schedule be modified to allow for prior year plates to be sold at $1.00 each; current year license plates are to remain for sale at the existing price of $2.00 each."

The resolution designating applicant’s agent for 2005 Hurricane Ophelia, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"WHEREAS, the Nags Head Police Division (herein called the “Agency") (The Applicant Agency) has completed an application contract for traffic safety funding; and that the Town of Nags Head (The Governing Body of the Agency) Board of Commissioners (herein called the "Governing Body”) has thoroughly considered the problem 

identified and has reviewed the project as described in the contract;

'THEREFORE, NOW BE IT RESOLVED BY THE Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners IN OPEN (Governing Body) MEETING ASSEMBLED IN THE CITY OF Nags Head, NORTH CAROLINA, THIS 
21st DAY OF 
March 2007, AS FOLLOWS:

1.
That the project referenced above is in the best interest of the Governing Body and the general public; and

2.
That R. Wayne Byrum, Deputy Chief of Police
 is authorized to file, on behalf of the Governing (Name and Title of Representative) Body, an application contract in the form prescribed by the Governor’s Highway Safety Program for federal funding in the amount of $10,000.00 to be made to the Governing Body to assist in defraying (Federal Dollar Request) the cost of the project described in the contract application; and

3. That the Governing Body has formally appropriated the cash contribution of $525.00 as (Local Cash Appropriation) required by the project contract; and

4.
That the Project Director designated in the application contract shall furnish or make arrangement for other appropriate persons to furnish such information, data, documents and reports as required by the contract, if approved, or as may be required by the Governor's Highway Safety Program; and

5.
That certified copies of this resolution be included as part of the contract referenced above; and

6.
That this resolution shall take effect immediately upon its adoption."

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

Public Hearing to consider zoning ordinance text amendment to Town Code Section 48-7 - Definitions, and Section 48-407 - C-2 General Commercial District, to amend hotel definition and development standards, and Section 48-526 to provide for vested rights for a period of five years 


Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced the Public Hearing agenda item.  He opened the Public Hearing at 9:29 a.m.

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated March 7, 2007 which read in part as follows:

"Robert Outten, attorney for the applicant Goldkey/PHR, has submitted a proposed zoning ordinance text amendment application to modify several section of Chapter 48, Zoning related to hotel development and to increase the time a vested right zoning approval would remain valid from two years to five years.

'PART I of the ordinance amendment request is to modify the definition of hotel unit found in Section 48-7.  The modification is to delete the portion of the definition which requires a hotel unit to be occupied “on a rental basis.”  
'The applicant has stated in his application that it is his desire to have permitted a multi unit hotel/timeshare resort.  It is staffs finding that timeshare ownership of hotel units would result in an owner occupancy of units, with individual owners occupying the unit on different weeks.  This would not be consistent with a nightly or weekly rental basis occupancy as typically associated with hotel use.  This finding by staff is the basis for the applicant’s request to amend this use definition.  Staff does have concern with this proposed change to eliminate the rental basis provision in its entirety.  The town has over the past two years made significant changes to zoning requirements to remove regulatory barriers to new hotel development and to prevent the continued loss of existing hotels.  These efforts were undertaken to promote a mix of lodging accommodations for visitors by providing a less expensive and shorter stay alternative to the traditional weekly stay at a rental cottage.  Hotel and motel rooms in the more popularly known sense, and as reflected in the present hotel unit definition, provided this lodging alternative.  Moving to an owner occupancy timeshare hotel unit would not provide this same type of hotel lodging accommodation as originally contemplated and would be more similar in nature to the weekly occupancy characteristics of single-family dwellings.  Staff recommends the Board of Commissioners consider placing a limitation on the number or percentage of hotel units which could be permitted as weekly timeshare and not entirely eliminate rental basis units.  Staff maintains that the owner occupancy versus rental occupancy question has a significant impact on the use characteristics of the hotel unit, namely being there availability and use by the traveling public and the duration of stays. There is precedence in the zoning ordinance for making these types of distinctions specific to hotel units.  As an example, in December 2004 the Board of Commissioners adopted an ordinance modifying the regulations of the Hotel Overlay District.  Part of this ordinance pertained to the dimensional requirements for hotel suites, and as part of this change it was stipulated that “the number of suites does not comprise more than thirty-three (33) percent of the total number of hotel units.”  Staff is not arguing that timeshare is unwanted or problematic, but is simply trying to make it clear that this type of definition change can result in distinct differences in hotel unit use and occupancy characteristics.  Staff believes it important not to eliminate the rental component of hotel occupancy use in its entirety and accordingly recommends that the number of hotel units available to transient guests on a rental basis be no less than thirty-three percent (33%) of the total number of hotel units.  

'PART II of the ordinance amendment request seeks to amend two of the stated conditions imposed on hotels as a conditional use in the C-2 General Commercial District.  The first proposed change is to Section 48-407(c)(7)(e) which imposes a maximum 35 feet total height limit on hotel structures.  The amendment is to delete this requirement in its entirety, thereby making hotel structures subject to same height requirements as all other permitted structures in the C-2 District as found in Section 48-407(d)(7).  The dimensional requirements found in this section also impose a maximum total building height of 35 feet, but additionally provides that total building height may be increase to a maximum of 42 feet provided that (1) the main roof of the structure has a pitch of 8/12 or greater and (2) the top plate measurement of the building does not exceed 28 feet.  In PART III of the ordinance amendment request the applicant is also requesting to amend 48-407(d)(7) to increase the above noted maximum top plate height measurement from 28 feet to 35 feet.  Staff has no objection to allowing hotel structures the same total maximum height of 42 feet as allowed other structures provided that the 8/12 roof pitch is provided.  In regards to increasing the maximum top plate measurement from 28 feet to 35 feet, staff recommends limiting this increase to hotel structures only.  In the absence of specific construction plans, staff also questions the ability to have a top plate measurement of 35 feet and a total structure height of 42 feet and still provide for an 8/12 roof pitch.

'The second proposed change in PART II of the ordinance pertains to the condition found under Section 48-407(c)(7)(t) which requires that a hotel parcel located on the east side US Highway 158 be within a 500 feet straight distance to either a private or public beach access.  This section further provides that the beach access must be a minimum 5 foot improved path for pedestrian use.  This section furthermore sets forth a requirement for direct sound front access for hotel parcels located on the west side of US Highway 158.  In the amendment request the applicant is seeking to permit hotel parcels on the east side of US Highway 158 greater than 500 feet straight distance from a beach access provided that a public sidewalk, either existing or newly constructed, connects the hotel parcel to Highway 12.  The proposal additionally deletes the current requirements that the beach access be at minimum a 5 foot wide improved path and also leaves out the requirement for sound front access for hotel parcels located west of US Highway 158.  Staff has no objections to the concept of providing a public sidewalk facility from hotel parcels to beach access points which are separated by a distance of greater than 500 feet.  Staff is recommending alternative language which staff submits provides the Board with greater review and decision authority in such cases to insure the proposed sidewalk system meets the needs of a particular project.  Staff does not recommend the deletion of the minimum 5 foot improved pedestrian path standard which would automatically be applied to hotel parcels within the 500 foot beach access distance district requirement.  Staff also does not recommend the deletion of sound access requirement for hotel parcels located on the west side of US Highway 158.

'PART IV of the ordinance amendment request is to modify Section 48-526(2) that pertains to the duration of a vested right approval.  Presently this section provides that a vested right once approved is valid for a period of two years.  The applicant seeks to amend this section to provide that a vested right shall be valid for a period of five years conditioned upon meeting specific site and building permit criteria which include (1) the site for which the vested right is being requested is at least eight acres in size, (2) the site plan shall provide for incremental development of the site, (3) each increment of development will comply with all applicable regulations, and (4) that building permits shall be issued separately for each increment of development and that the first building permit must be applied for within eighteen months of the approval of the vested right.  Staff has no objections to amending the zoning ordinance to provide the Board of Commissioners with the authority to approve vested rights for a period of up to five years.  North Carolina General Statute 160A-385.1(d)(2) provides the enabling authority to adopt such an ordinance and reads as follows:

'Notwithstanding the provisions of subsection (d)(1), a city may provide that rights shall be vested for a period exceeding two years but not exceeding five years where warranted in light of all relevant circumstances, including, but not limited to, the size and phasing of development, the level of investment, the need for the development, economic cycles, and market conditions.  These determinations shall be in the sound discretion of the city

'Staff finds that the language contained in the state general statute preferable the language presented by the applicant.  First, the applicant’s proposal provides that a vested right shall be valid for five years upon compliance with the conditions of the section.  The applicant’s proposal simply provides for if not a two year then a five year approval with nothing in between.  The general statute language provides the Board with the ability to approve a vested right for any duration of time between two to five years as it may deem appropriate, just so long as it doesn’t exceed five years.  Second, the applicant’s request requires that the site shall be at least eight acres in size to be considered for a vested right beyond two years and furthermore provides that the project shall be developed incrementally.  The general statute provides the Board with the ability to consider many other variables and relevant circumstances in determining if a vested right should be extended beyond two years.  Third, with regards to requiring incremental development, historically the preferred and required practice of the town has been complete project permitting and development as opposed to incremental permitting and development.  The practice of incremental development would be mandatory if a vested right is granted beyond the two year period as proposed by the applicant.  Staff does not see how this would be in the town’s best interest, or even a developer’s best interest if a developer had the ability and desire to engage in complete permitting and construction.  And fourth, the way the language is structured in the applicant’s proposal, if all stated conditions are satisfied, then the vested right shall be approved by the Board for a period of five years.  This would be a mandatory requirement of the ordinance, whereas if the general statute language is employed then it is very clear that the Board may grant a vested right, thereby preserving the Board’s discretionary authority to be exercised on a case by case basis.  Staff finds that the language contained in the general statutes provides the Board with broader discretionary authority to consider all relevant factors as opposed to the limited and finite factors and singular mandatory approval option of five years as request by the applicant.  Based upon all the aforementioned findings staff strongly recommends the adoption of the language as contained in the general statute and not the language proposed by the applicant.  
'Staff Recommendation

Based upon the above findings identified in this report, staff does not recommend the adoption of the ordinance as presented by the applicant.  Staff has provided an alternative ordinance which incorporates the recommendations of staff and furthermore finds that such amendments if adopted would be consistent with Town of Nags Head Land and Water Use Plan 2000.  

'Planning Board Recommendation 

The Planning Board by unanimous vote recommends the adoption of the alternative ordinance as presented by staff."
Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, February 22, 2007 and on Thursday, March 1, 2007 as required by law.

Mr. McRee pointed out that the Public Hearing was open.  

Attorney Bobby Outten spoke representing the applicant; he said that they are trying to take a large parcel and make it economically viable; if the project is not right for the Town, they would like the Town to inform them; he spoke about the sidewalk issue and agreed with staff's recommendations; he is also in agreement with staff on the height issue; he is not in agreement with staff on the definition of "hotel unit" and on the vesting issue; re: definition of "hotel unit" he would like to add to the proposal/proposed ordinance that the hotel operator will provide an annual report indicating that 33% of the hotel is to be used for transient use; re: vesting he prepared a requirement for a very narrow lot.

Harry Nash, former president of Village at Nags Head Property Owners Association; he understands the concern and need for hotels; feels that this is not a "true" hotel request; cannot zone site specific; if these text changes were made, it  would directly impact two development areas in the Village; he is opposed to the change in height; he agrees with staff's recommendation re: beach access.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee closed the Public Hearing at 10:03 a.m.

Comr. Gray said that he has a lot of concerns and feels a lot is in conflict with the Town's zoning ordinance; he recommends that the project be tabled to allow staff to come back with standards for timeshares and hotels and to  provide the applicant some guidelines. 

Comr. Remaley said that he feels the project is viable and he would like to see something on a piece of paper; he does not see as many issues with the project as other Board members; feels the project would be good for the area.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler stated that the former administration encouraged hotels and she feels that one-night stays are needed; she agrees with Comr. Gray and feels staff should prepare guidelines to fit this type of development.

Comr. Oakes questioned the type of different regulations to be prepared by staff; Mr. McRee pointed out that the Board needs to make sure they consider use and not ownership issues.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to reject the applicant's request for a text amendment to amend hotel definition and development standards as presented.    The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed 3 - 2 with Comr. Remaley and Comr. Oakes casting the NO votes.

It was Board consensus that staff meet with the applicant to prepare guidelines fine tuning the proposal presented re: the definition of hotel unit and duration of vested right approval for Board consideration no later than the May 2, 2007 Board meeting.  

Public Hearing to consider zoning ordinance text amendment to Town Code Section 48-407(b)(3)(e) - Indoor recreation establishments as permitted uses   

Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced the Public Hearing agenda item and opened the Public Hearing at 10:26 a.m.

Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated March 7, 2007 which read in part as follows:

"Ben Cahoon, Cahoon & Kasten Architects, has applied for a zoning text amendment to Town Code Section 48-407(b)(3)(e), Indoor Recreational Facilities within the C-2 Zoning District (attached).  The proposal is to modify the list of acceptable indoor recreational facilities to further include miniature golf, skating rink, supervised amusement rides (such as ferris wheels, spinners, etc.), and electric go-kart track. 

'As the applicant has stated, and as Section 48-167, Parking by Use, of the Zoning Ordinance indicates, there is no need to modify or create new parking standards as each of the proposed uses already have parking standards established.  

'The applicant notes that having such activities permitted indoors would provide bad weather day entertainment which will help maintain the town’s tourist base while bringing such structures under architectural regulation and reducing noise and glare concerns that often arise with such establishments when outdoors.  

'Staff feels that allowing such activities to be located indoors would enhance the amount of entertainment opportunities as well as promote family oriented recreational facilities.  Staff would recommend approval of this proposed text amendment as a conditional use within the C-2, General Commercial District given that the activities listed could vary greatly in size and intensity, therefore giving the Board of Commissioners an opportunity to impose reasonable conditions if necessary.

'Land Use Plan Consistency Review

Though both the applicant’s and staff’s proposed ordinance are consistent with the Nags Head Land Use Plan, the version provided by staff would allow the Board of Commissioners to impose reasonable conditions which staff feels necessary given the varying size and intensity of each activity.

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board by unanimous vote recommends the adoption of the alternative ordinance as presented by staff."

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, February 22, 2007 and on Thursday, March 1, 2007 as required by law.

Ben Cahoon, applicant; he said that he accepted staff's recommended text.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee closed the Public Hearing at 10:31 a.m.

Mayor Cahoon asked Mr. Cahoon if a ferris wheel could fit indoors; Mr. Cahoon responded that some ferris wheels would be able to fit indoors. 

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt staff's proposal concerning indoor recreation establishments as presented - as a conditional use.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance concerning indoor recreation establishments, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "D".

Public Hearing to consider zoning ordinance text amendment to Town Code Section 48-862(g), (h) and (i) - Village Commercial-2 District - Signage, landscaping and lighting 

Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced the Public Hearing agenda item and opened the Public Hearing at 10:47 a.m.

Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt summarized the Planning Board & Planning and Development Staff memo dated March 7, 2007 which read in part as follows:

"Ben Cahoon, Cahoon & Kasten Architects, has applied for a zoning text amendment to Town Code Section 48-862(g),(h) and (i), Village Commercial-2 District, Signage, Landscape and Lighting respectively.  The proposal is to eliminate architectural and landscaping standards for freestanding signage and to eliminate landscaping and lighting standards within the Village Commercial-2 District.  In doing so, architectural design, signage and landscaping would become subject to the Town’s C-2, General Commercial, standards.  Lighting standards would become subject to compliance with Article IX, Outdoor Lighting, of the Zoning Ordinance.

'It is the intent of the SPD-C, Special Planned Development-Community, District designated as the Village at Nags Head, to preserve the unique quality of the existing environment in Nags Head.  This District shall promote economical and efficient land use, a higher level of amenities, appropriate and harmonious variety in physical development, design, and an improved living and working environment.  

'Section 48-862(g) Village Commercial-2, Signage, currently states that one freestanding sign may be located onsite provided that architectural, site and building design standards are adhered to.   These standards are in place to help preserve and promote open space, landscaped area, reduce impervious surface and promote design standards indicative of Nags Head style.  These standards were created based upon the Village being a Special Planned Development, therefore the requirements of Village Commercial-2 are different and often times more stringent than that of the Towns C-2, General Commercial District.  The applicant has requested that this Section be eliminated and signage within the Village then become subject to the standards of the C-2, General Commercial District.  Section 48-284 of the Zoning Ordinance, Signs Permitted in the commercial Districts, lists the types of signs permitted and the maximum allowable area of signage (attached).  This Section allows the following signage:

· Wall signs not to exceed 20% of the exposed, finished wall surface.

· One banner not to exceed 36 sq. ft. may be placed on principle building.

· One freestanding sign not to exceed 64 sq. ft. in area, not to exceed 20 ft. in height above street grade.

· Roof signs not to extend 5 ft. beyond the roof or pararpet wall and not to exceed 5% of the total floor area or 300 sq. ft. whichever is less.

· Interior window signs not to exceed 25% of the glass area of the pane upon which the sign is displayed.

· One temporary sandwich sign shall be permitted on the ground, not to exceed 10 sq. ft.  on each side and no higher than 4 ft.

· Flag Sign.

'Section 48-862(g) Village Sign Requirements, proposed to be eliminated, allows one freestanding sign to be located on-site subject to the following criteria:

· The freestanding sign shall not exceed 10 ft. in height above street grade.

· The freestanding sign shall require architectural review and approval by the town Planning Board and Board of Commissioners.

· If a freestanding sign is erected no roof sign is allowed onsite.

· A developer must meet the minimum number of required points for building architecture, landscaping and building site design in order to qualify for a freestanding sign (these points are listed in Section 48-862(g), Signage.

· The maximum area of signage allowed in the Village Commercial-2 District is 32 sq. ft., allowable sign area is determined by the number of development points incorporated into the building and site.

'Staff would submit that eliminating Section 48-862(g), Signage, in its entirety from the Village SPD-C requirements and permitting signage in the Village subject to the C-2, General Commercial District would allow an intensity of signage within the Village that was clearly not intended.  Staff would recommend that portions of Section 48-862(g), Signage remain in place as the Village at Nags Head is recognized and noted for its architectural and design differences.   Staff feels that it is imperative that no more than one freestanding sign be permitted per site, and should a freestanding sign be erected no roof signage would be allowed.   Staff feels like the maximum sign height of 10 ft. above street grade is adequate and would not recommend an increase.  When the requirement that a developer obtain minimum number of architecture, landscaping and building site design points in order to be permitted a freestanding sign was adopted into the ordinance there was no mandatory architecture and landscaping requirements for commercial developments as exists now.  Given that mandatory architecture and landscape preservation and buffering requirements are now in place staff would recommend that the current point system be eliminated and in place incorporate the mandatory architecture design requirements into the Village Signage Requirements.  As set forth in Section 48-371, Commercial Design Standards, commercial buildings must achieve a minimum of 100 architectural design points based on the Residential Design Manual.  Being that the Village at Nags Head strives to maintain a higher architectural integrity staff would recommend the following criteria in determining allowable signage in the SPD-C District, Village at Nags Head:

· A sign of 16 sq. ft. in area be permitted when obtaining 100-119 design points.

· A sign of 32 sq. ft. in area be permitted when obtaining 120 or more design points.

'This system is proportionally equivalent to the requirement proposed to be eliminated. This system provides a much more efficient method of determining signage and provides the developer with clear and concise methods to obtain a freestanding sign within the SPD-C, Village at Nags Head.  Staff would further recommend that the maximum sign area allowed for structures meeting the alternative commercial exterior design standards of Section 48-371(d) be allowed a maximum of 16 sq. ft. of sign area.

'Section 48-862(h) Village Commercial-2, Landscaping, currently states that a minimum 20 ft. wide landscaped or natural buffer be provided around each district boundary, 50% of this buffer shall be bermed or planted to a minimum height of 42 inches.   The applicant has requested that this Section be eliminated and landscaping and buffer requirements of the town’s C-2 District be implemented instead.  Staff would concur with this request given that there is now in place sufficient landscaping and buffering requirements for all commercial development as listed in Article XIII, Buffer Requirements and Section 48-371, Commercial Design Standards.   

'Section 48-862(i) Village Commercial-2, Lighting, currently states that lighting shall meet the requirements of this chapter.  This chapter awards points for the following:

· The installation of bollard style parking lot lights; and

· The use of elevated light poles that do not exceed 18 ft. in height and provide shielding for the lights.

'The applicant has requested that this Section be eliminated, staff would concur with this request given that compliance with lighting standards within the Village are currently based upon compliance with Article IX of the Zoning Ordinance, Outdoor Lighting.  It shall be noted that bollard style parking lot lights are no longer permissible, therefore it is not productive to leave this condition within the chapter.  Staff would recommend elimination of this specific section with reliance on the enforcement of Article IX, Outdoor Lighting, throughout the Town.

'Land Use Plan Consistency Review

Both the applicant’s proposed ordinance and the staff’s recommended ordinance are consistent with the provisions of the Nags Head Land and Water Use Plan 2000.  However, staff’s recommended ordinance meets the intent of and is more consistent with the SPD-C, Village at Nags Head District, therefore staff would recommend approval of staff’s version of the ordinance."

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, February 22, 2007 and on Thursday, March 1, 2007 as required by law.

Mr. McRee noted that the Public Hearing was open.

Ben Cahoon, applicant; stated that he was comfortable with staff recommendation although the Planning Board did not agree with staff; he noted that a much larger sign on the building would be allowed but a much smaller freestanding sign would not be allowed.

Mayor Cahoon confirmed that lot coverage is different in C-2 zoning district than in the Village.

Al Byrum, president of Village at Nags Head Property Owners Association; he read the Association's letter to the Board which stated that the association opposed the proposed amendments as Village zoning ordinance reflects  more stringent requirements for Village property; the applicant was aware of the requirements when the property was purchased; if the text amendments are granted, it would not be fair to other property owners who adhere to the requirements.

Harry Nash, Nags Head resident and former president of Village Property Owners Association; requirements must be met in order to assure a beautiful building that fits in with the community; he asked the Board to not modify the current point system/requirements.

Mr. Wilson clarified buffering/landscaping requirements and stated that there are less restrictive requirements in the Village than in the rest of the Town concerning the point system. 

Mr. Nash asked that the system not be modified as he feels it works well.

Mr. Cahoon agreed that he should have met with the Village association prior to submitting the proposal but does feel that there is a flaw in the signage requirements.  He would like the Board to set aside this proposal so he can  work with the Village and with Town staff and resubmit afterwards.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee closed the Public Hearing at 11:04 a.m.

Mayor Cahoon expressed her concern about buying property in the Village but not abiding by the rules; she is also concerned about the proposed landscaping and buffering regulations.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to table the proposed ordinance - the motion was not seconded.  

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to table the proposed ordinance concerning Village signage, landscaping and lighting so the applicant can revisit the proposed text amendment with the Village at Nags Head Property Owners Association and Town staff for presentation to the Board no later than the April 25, 2007 mid-month meeting.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley.  

It was Board consensus that staff work with the Village at Nags Head Property Owners Association and the  applicant to prepare a proposal that would cap signage issues in a collaborative effort; Staff was also asked to clarify the language concerning the landscaping buffering issues. 

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:    The motion passed unanimously.

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Update on beach nourishment project  

Mayor Cahoon reported on a letter she recently received from the Chamber of Commerce endorsing the Town's beach nourishment project and the upcoming referendum; she thanked the Outer Banks Chamber of Commerce for their letter of support. 

Consideration of Resolution

Interim Deputy Town Manager Bill Richardson presented the resolution entitled Resolution To Request State Funding For Nags Head Emergency Beach Nourishment Project.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler applauded Mr. Richardson's efforts to seek funding for the project.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to adopt the resolution concerning the request for State funding for the Town's beach nourishment project and to forward copies of the resolution to the appropriate legislative officials.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

The resolution concerning the request for State funding, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"WHEREAS, the Dare County Outer Banks attracts five million vacationers annually with research showing that the beaches are the primary and most favored activity with many of these vacationers enjoying Nags Head’s over 10 miles of beaches and 40 public beach access areas; AND

'WHEREAS, the beaches drive tourism and tourism is the major industry for Dare County and Nags Head, providing more than 15,000 full-time jobs and an annual payroll of $158 million for Dare and surrounding counties, and generating state and local tax revenues of approximately $60 million; AND

'WHEREAS, the Nags Head tourism industry is threatened by the loss of beaches due to erosion with some parts of the town experiencing as much as 10 feet per year; AND

'WHEREAS, beach erosion from hurricanes and storms has caused over $7.5 million in property and infrastructure damage within Nags Head over the past five years; AND

'WHEREAS, erosion has reduced the width of the beach so necessary for endangered sea turtle nesting and the success of other aquatic organisms; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town has attempted but been unsuccessful in obtaining a U.S. Army Corps of Engineers beach nourishment project and, as a result, has proceeded with a local emergency beach nourishment project to protect its community and livelihood; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town’s $32.7 million emergency project entails the dredging and placement of up to 4.5 million cubic yards of sand on approximately 10 miles of Town shoreline, advancing the shoreline 50 to 150 feet and thereby hopefully protecting the Town’s beaches; AND

'WHEREAS, the project will be financed with $24 million in general obligation bonds (referendum in April 2007) and a contribution from Dare County, thereby placing a significant burden upon the taxpayers and residents of the Town; AND

'WHEREAS, the State of North Carolina has supported other communities through water resources development projects within the Department of Environment and Natural Resources with beach nourishment, including Carolina Beach, Ocean Island Beach and Topsail Beach.

'NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Nags Head Board of Commissioners respectfully requests a $3 million beach renourishment water resources development project grant within the Department of Environment and Natural Resources’ budget to provide much needed funding for the Town’s locally funded emergency beach renourishment project;

'FURTHERMORE that a copy of this RESOLUTION be forwarded to President Pro Tempore Marc Basnight, Representative Timothy Spear and Department of Environment and Natural Resources Secretary William Ross, requesting that they take all necessary and appropriate actions to fund this much needed assistance in the current session of the General Assembly."

Comr. Gray questioned what would happen if the project was bid and it came in above the amount receiving from Town residents.  

Mayor Cahoon responded that $32 million is to be allocated for the project and is to be worked with and will not be longer than five (5) years.  Comr. Gray confirmed with Mayor Cahoon that after five years the tax ends.

Mayor Cahoon noted that a monitoring program will take place after the project - there are no renourishment program at this time; if there is a declared disaster, FEMA will provide funds.

Town Manager Cameron pointed that that a declaration by the President must be made in order to activate FEMA to receive reimbursement for sand replenishment.

Comr. Gray clarified with Mayor Cahoon that within the five years, if the sand erodes, the Town is not to go back to the taxpayers for more funding. 

Second Reading - Public Hearing held February 7, 2007 to consider zoning ordinance text amendment to Town Code Section 48, Article IV, Nonconformities and Town Code Section 22-32, Definitions of Flood Damage Prevention Ordinance

The Planning & Development Staff memo dated January 18, 2007 read in part as follows:

'Attached is a proposed text amendment ordinance initiated by motion of the Board of Commissioners to amend parts of Town Code Section 48, Article IV, Nonconformities and Town Code Section 22, Flood Damage Prevention, Definitions.  The proposed amendments, originally recommended by the Zoning Ordinance Review Committee, would allow the use of independent appraisals in determining the assessed value of nonconforming structures.  Presently only the annually adjusted tax value may be used in determining structure value.  These values are used in determining percentage costs applied to the continuation of nonconformities.  The Zoning Ordinance was recently amended to allow the use of an “annually adjusted” tax value to be consistent with the same language recently established in the readoption of the Flood Damage Prevention Ordinance.  It is for this same purpose of consistency in the Town Code that both Chapters 48 and 22 are being amended to allow for the option of using an independent appraisal for determining total building value.  The use of independent appraisals is already permitted by CAMA, thereby providing for greater consistency between state and local regulations.

'Other proposed changes to Chapter 48 would lessen nonconformity restrictions on nonconforming uses and structures.  Under the proposal, a conforming structure with a nonconforming use would have no dollar amount or time restriction on work or replacement, provided the work to the building was conforming and would not result in the expansion or intensity of the nonconforming use it contained.  A nonconforming structure with a nonconforming use would still be restricted in the dollar amount of work that could be conducted in any 12 month period, but this dollar amount would be increased from 25% of total building value to 50% of total building value.  

'Current nonconformity restrictions specific to cottage courts, especially in regards to replacement of units, would be significantly relaxed.  Existing cottage court units would be allowed to be repaired or replaced without dollar amount or time period restrictions provided that the total number of cottage court units is not increased and that structural nonconformities are not increased.  

'Staff Recommendation

Staff recommends the adoption of the proposed ordinance as presented and finds the ordinance to be consistent with the Town of Nags Head Land and Water Use Plan 2000.

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board by unanimous vote recommends the adoption of the proposed ordinance as presented and finds the ordinance to be consistent with the Town of Nags Head Land and Water Use Plan 2000."

Mayor Cahoon introduced the agenda item and explained that the ordinance concerning flood damage prevention was first approved by the Board at its February 7, 2007 meeting - with a 3 - 0 vote.

MOTION:   Comr. Gray made a motion to adopt the proposed ordinance concerning flood damage prevention as presented during the second reading.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance concerning flood damage prevention, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "E".

Second reading - From February 7, 2007 Board meeting - Consideration of amendment to Town Code to address graffiti in the Town 

The summary sheet concerning the amendment to the Town Code to address graffiti read in part as follows:

"The ordinance to address graffiti in the Town was considered at the February 7, 2007 Board of Commissioners meeting and adopted via the Consent Agenda.  The ordinance will be considered during a second reading at the March 7, 2007 Board of Commissioners meeting.   First time adoption of an ordinance requires 4/5 Board approval.   Following are backup materials provided at the February 7th meeting:

'Attached is a draft ordinance amending Town Code Chapter 16, Article II, Nuisances to regulate graffiti."

Mayor Cahoon introduced the agenda item and explained that the ordinance to address graffiti was first approved by the Board at its February 7, 2007 meeting - with a 3 - 0 vote. 

MOTION:   Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the proposed ordinance concerning graffiti as presented during the second reading.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance concerning graffiti, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "F".

NEW BUSINESS

Presentation of six-month financial report 

Finance Officer Kim Kenny's memo dated March 1, 2007 was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"Attached you will find a summary six month financial information for both the General and Water Funds as of December 31, 2006.

'General Fund Revenues

Taxes

Total tax revenues collected for the six-month period ending December 31, 2006 were down $401,299 or 6.6% over the same period in the prior fiscal year.  Ad valorem revenues collected in the first six months are $223,067 less than the same period in the prior fiscal year or down by 5.8%.  The ad-valorem tax collection rate was 80.49% compared to 88.66% as of 12/31/05 but by early February was up to 96.0% versus 96.1% from the same time last fiscal year. 

'Land transfer tax receipts are down by $194,082 or 55.2% lower than in 2005.  The second quarterly distribution which we received in January was up slightly from the first quarter; this brought the year to date total to $316,403 down 48.8% from the first two quarters of last fiscal year due directly to the continued soft real estate market.  

'Sales taxes collected are mixed for the first six months for a net decrease of $38,147 or 4.8% from the prior fiscal year.  There are currently four separate applicable sales taxes that provide revenue to the Town.  While each is collected by the state and distributed back to Dare County for distribution between the county and its municipalities, the manner of distribution varies from one to the other.  Article 39, the 1% tax, is distributed by the State to each county based on the point of collection of the tax so what’s collected in Dare County is returned to Dare County.  Articles 40 and 42, each 1/2%, are distributed back to each county based on population.  Article 44, also 1/2 %, is distributed using a combination of the two.  Each county than has the choice on an annual basis to determine the method of distribution within the county as either relative ad valorem levies or per capita.  Sales taxes within Dare County are distributed based on relative ad valorem levies.  Our distributed share for all four sales taxes decreased from 7.36% in the prior fiscal year to 6.86% in the current fiscal year. Revenues received from the 1% (Article 39) tax decreased $50,156 (9.7%) from a combination of reduced collections and a reduction in our share.  Two of the three half cent taxes, (Article 40 and Article 42), increased $9,485 (14.7%) and $9,402 (13.4%), respectively, while the third, (Article 44), decreased by $6,879 (4.6%). This would appear to indicate that the local economy is not performing as well relative to the overall state economy for the first months of the current fiscal year.  On a positive note, amounts collected in November and December and distributed to the Town in January and February are up for all four sales taxes compared to the same months in the prior fiscal year.  The total dollar increase over the same two months in the prior fiscal year is almost $26,000 with percentage increases ranging from 4.3% to 26.2%.  

'Occupancy taxes are collected and administered locally by Dare County as a percentage of the amount charged for overnight stays in hotel, motels, cottage courts, and rental homes.  Of the 5% currently collected, 1% is distributed to the Tourist Bureau, 1% is earmarked for beach nourishment, and the remaining 3% is divided with 1/3 to Dare County and 2/3 distributed among the municipalities based on relative ad valorem levies.  Our distributed share dropped from 28.13% in the prior fiscal year to 26.65% in the current fiscal year.  Revenue from occupancy tax is up over the previous year by 4.7% or $53,997, due to no major weather event in the either of the past two fiscal years. 

'Licenses and Permits

License and permit revenues are established and collected locally and include annual privilege licenses; building, beach driving, and CAMA permits; and review, cable franchise and automobile fees.  Licenses and permit fees are up overall by 3.5% or $7,828 from 2005 due to the new revenue source of cable franchise fees which added $10,166 to the overall total.  Building permits are down $6,604 or 4.7% for the fourth annual decline in a row but review fees are up slightly by $1,139 or 3.8%.  Beach driving revenues, automobile fees, and CAMA permit fees are all up slightly while privilege license revenues are down slightly (2.6%) from the prior fiscal year.

'Intergovernmental

Intergovernmental revenues include revenues distributed from the State for utility and telecommunication franchise fees, beer/wine sales, and Powell bill funds plus revenues received from other governmental agencies (federal, state, and local) for grants, reimbursements such as FEMA, and from providing services such as ocean rescue and fire protection.  Also included are revenues received from other funds such as the water and capital reserve funds.  Intergovernmental revenues are down by $2,608,690 or 82% due principally to a decrease in FEMA reimbursement revenues of $2,111,640 related to Hurricane Isabel expenditures which were finally reimbursed to the Town last fiscal year.  The only item remaining from that event is our appeal for the costs of sprigging the emergency berm in the amount of $287,000. 

'Contributions from the Capital Reserve Fund are down by $206,318 or 53.4% due to reduced capital funding in the current fiscal year.  Contributions from Water Fund are down by $237,500 from the prior fiscal year.  This amount represents half of the total prior fiscal year cost reimbursement of $475,000 which had been transferred as of the first six months of the prior fiscal year.  None of the current fiscal year’s cost reimbursement of $515,000 had been transferred as of December 31.  The full amount representing Water Fund reimbursement to the General Fund for shared operating costs and oversight of departments and personnel will be transferred before the end of the current fiscal year. 

'The Town also saw decreases in both utility franchise revenues of $38,048 offset largely by increased telecommunications fees of $34,037 and of grant revenues in the amount of $43,203.  Access grant improvements for the current fiscal year are now included in a separate project grant fund versus the annual operating budget of the General Fund.

'Miscellaneous

Miscellaneous revenues are up by $164,178 or 67.8%. A large percentage of this increase is attributable to interest earned from investments which is up by $143,007 or 103.7% due to a combination of further diversification of the investment of Town’s funds and a much improved rate of return on investments relative to what we had experienced in the prior fiscal year.   Sale of materials is up by $19,125 or 52.3% due to the continued use and success of Govdeals for the sale of Town assets throughout the year and higher sales prices from the assets being sold.

'Other

Other revenues include YMCA rents in the amount of $305,124 in the six month period ending December 31, 2006 compared to $355,591 in the prior fiscal year.  These are pass-through revenues and directly offset the debt service requirement costs for the YMCA building.  Although this is pass through debt it is required to be carried on the books of the Town due to statutory and Local Government Commission requirements.  Facility fees increased for the first six months of the fiscal year by $4,683 or 8.3%.  These revenues are transferred to the capital reserve fund for use in subsequent years in funding capital costs.

'Summary

Total General Fund revenues for the six-month period are down $2,883,767 over the same period in the prior fiscal year for a 28.4% decrease and represent 55% of the total budgeted for the fiscal year compared with 63% in the prior fiscal year.  The largest part of the decrease is the $2,111,640 of FEMA reimbursement included in the prior fiscal year.  Excluding the FEMA reimbursement, total revenues are still down by almost $800,000 or 5.7%.  This decline in total revenues collected for the first six months of the fiscal year is not as great of a concern as it might first appear.  More than half of the remaining decrease is due to timing differences; for example, ad valorem collections that were down as of December 31 but recovered during the following month or reimbursement of shared costs by the Water Fund to the General Fund that was not reflected in the first six months but will be reflected before the end of the fiscal year.  In addition, total expenditures are also down for the first six months of the fiscal year relative to last fiscal year and net revenues have increased over the prior year.  There are however, several decreases in revenues that remain as areas of concern, specifically the declines in land transfer and total sales taxes which are not exhibiting the strong growth we’ve seen in the past.  These, along with continued decreases in building related revenues, need continued monitoring for the impact on the remaining fiscal year and in budgeting for future fiscal years.  For the current fiscal year these decreases may be partially or fully mitigated by increased revenues from continued growth in occupancy tax and investment earnings.

'General Fund Expenditures

Expenditures in Governing Body are down $120,131, due partially to a $68,000 decrease in beach nourishment costs for sand analysis and lobbying efforts included in the prior fiscal year with the remaining decrease from reduced contributions.  The prior fiscal year included contributions to the YMCA for skate park construction, American Red Cross (Katrina), Salvation Army (Katrina), Wright Flight at Nags Head Elementary School, and Outer Banks Community Care Clinic. The current fiscal year includes contributions to the YMCA for summer youth programs and the Outer Banks Critical Incident Stress Debriefing Team, as of the mid year point.

'Special projects expenditures which represent the YMCA pass through debt are down by $50,467 due to reduced debt service requirements for the current fiscal year relative to last fiscal year.  The Town Manager’s department shows an increase of $84,616 due to an increase in personnel costs from the severance payouts of salary and accumulation of leave benefits for the Manager and Deputy Manager positions.

'Administrative Services total expenditures decreased by $130,822 over the prior fiscal year offset by the increase in Information Technology of $137,399. Prior to the current fiscal year these two departments had been combined as Administrative Services.  The net increase of $6,577 is attributable to increases in capital which is up by $12,600 in Administrative Services for the file storage room improvements and by $15,125 in Information Technology for the purchase cost and installation of the new server and software.  

'Legal services are down by $9,598 (25.6%) over the same period in the prior fiscal year due to a decrease in active lawsuits for the defense of ordinances for large structures and minimum housing.  Legal expenses related to the Beach Nourishment Project have been charged as expenditures to that fund.  

'Planning and Development shows a decrease of $371,120 due to a decrease of grant expenses and encumbrances for the Curlew Street access, Harvey Tract site improvements, and the Land Use Plan contract of approximately $387,000.  Personnel costs have increased due to full staffing of the additional zoning administrator position.

'Public Works Administration is up by $65,801 due to increased personnel costs primarily from the shift of the Deputy Director salary and benefits from P/W Facilities to P/W Administration resulting in an increase of approximately $51,000.  In addition, purchases for resale are also up over the prior fiscal year by approximately $10,500.  Public Works Facilities Maintenance is down by $1,279,467 due to reductions in capital expenditures included in the prior fiscal year of $1,168,856 for the South Nags Head Fire Station, a $57,017 reduction for the generators at Town Hall and Public Works, and a $13,200 reduction for land acquisition costs.  Additional decreases in operating costs include $32,000 in maintenance/repair buildings for the painting of town hall and Fire Station 16 and $5,000 in utilities attributable to the mild fall/winter we experienced through December.  Personnel costs are also down by $12,373 due to the reclassification of the Deputy Director to PW Administration, partially offset by increased overtime pay from the OBX Marathon and Thanksgiving storm events. 

'Maintenance Garage is up by $18,595 due to increased personnel costs.  Powell Bill expenditures are down by $140,887.  Current fiscal year expenditures reflect on year of projects for the current fiscal year street project work (FY 06/07) which is complete as of the first six months whereas the prior fiscal year reflects two years worth of street projects including the street work projects for the prior fiscal year (FY 05/06) and the previous year’s projects which were carried over at the end of that fiscal year (FY 04/05). 

'Sanitation is down $246,340 compared to the prior fiscal year.  Expenditures for capital have decreased by $270,768 with the order of one commercial truck and tractor in the current fiscal year compared with two automated trucks and a dump truck and body in the prior fiscal year.  Operating costs are also up in several areas including fuel costs which are up by $3,400, maintenance/repair vehicles are up by $4,400, and contracted services for brush grinding totaling $16,500 in the current fiscal year, an increase of $8,000.  Tipping fees in Solid Waste are up slightly by $15,658 (4.6%) with the increase attributable to the increase in tipping fee from $59.04/ton to $61.16/ton, an increase of 3.6%.  Tonnage has decreased slightly by .9% to 5,660.22 tons in the current fiscal year.

'The Police Division of the Department of Public Safety is down by $138,841 due primarily to decreased capital costs of $130,889 for the replacement of three police vehicles in the current fiscal year compared with six police vehicles and the command trailer in the prior fiscal year.  The current fiscal year replacement vehicles (5) are currently in the bidding stage and have not yet been ordered.  Drug Forfeiture is down $25,662 due to prior fiscal year expenditures for the purchase of the canine, related equipment, and related training costs.  Animal Control is also down slightly in the amount of $3,043 due to decreased personnel costs.   

'The Fire Division increased by $622,588 due to increased capital costs of $497,355 for the purchase of a replacement of Engine 20 for Fire Station 21 and $142,671 in increased salaries and benefits for staffing of the additional station in south Nags Head for the full fiscal year.  Nags Head Volunteer Fire Department costs have decreased by $17,872 primarily due to the decrease in incentive pay from the revisions to the payment structure.  Ocean Rescue is down by $1,240 which is the net of several large offsetting changes between the two years.  Capital costs are down by $38,981 from the replacement vehicle and jet ski included in the prior fiscal year while personnel costs are up by approximately $28,000 due to full staffing through the end of the season in the current fiscal year.  Operating costs are also up in several areas including increases in fuel of $2,000, budgetary capital of $4,500, supplies of $3,000, and travel of $1,500. 

'Interfund transfers have decreased by $95,317, due to a prior fiscal year transfer to the Storm Water Fund of $100,000 to provide additional start up funds for storm water repairs. 

'General Fund Summary

Total expenditures are down by $1,686,150 or 20.7%, due largely to a reduction in capital costs included in the prior fiscal year for fire station construction and access grants partially offset by increases in personnel for full staffing of the second fire station during the current fiscal year.  Expenditures as a percentage of total budget are 48% versus 50% for the same period in 2005 and 62% in 2004.  Revenues exceeded expenditures for the first six months by $839,156 compared with the prior fiscal year excess of $2,036,773.  Excluding FEMA reimbursement revenues of $2,111,640 from the prior fiscal year expenditures exceed revenues by $74,867 at the mid-year mark for last fiscal year.  

'Water Fund

Total Water Fund revenues are down over the prior fiscal year by $81,507 or 5.4%.  Utility charges are up by $10,201 (1.0%).  Water sales to Dare County are down by $29,954 for the second straight year due to the Fresh Pond water plant operating for fewer months in each succeeding year.  During the current fiscal year the plant only able to processed water for July and half of August due to turbidity levels in excess of allowable state standards for finished water compared to three months in the prior fiscal year and four months in the year prior to that.  Impact fees are also down by $32,000 from the six months ending December 31, 2005, consistent with the decreases in building permits revenues.  Similarly, connection revenues are down by $4,300. 

'These decreases are offset by increases in investment earnings of $30,000 from an improvement in investment interest rates and tower rents of $4,311 from contracted inflation rates.  Additionally, prior fiscal year revenues include reimbursement from Kill Devil Hills of $58,033 for a share of capital costs.  Contributions from both Kill Devil Hills and Dare County for their share of current fiscal year capital costs had not been received as of December 31; however, both have agreed to fund their share of the costs which should be received from each prior to the end of the fiscal year.  

'Water Fund expenditures are down by $1,432,766, due primarily to the completion of the new water tower during the prior fiscal year.  Water Administration is up by $13,921, due to a $15,000 increase in contracted services for GIS for additional layers during the current fiscal year.  Septic Health is down by $52,224 due to a $53,110 reduction in the costs for water quality testing.  Year to date expenditures for Water Operations are also down by $1,068,976, again primarily from the completion of the water tower included in prior fiscal year capital costs of $838,973.  The additional reduction is also due to costs for prior fiscal year projects of $97,700 for the roof replacement and improvements at Eighth Street and $133,559 for the painting and repairs to the south Nags Head water tower.  

'Fresh Pond water plant expenditures are up by $9,794, the net of several offsetting increases and decreases.  Capital costs increased by $34,801, offset with personnel costs decreasing by approximately $5,000 due to the effect of reduced production and sales on the allocation of salary costs and decreased operating costs including $17,766 in water treatment chemicals and $14,131 in equipment repairs.  Costs for professional fees increased by $13,212 relative to the prior period for the engineering costs for current fiscal year capital projects and studies. Water Distribution has decreased by $97,781, primarily from a reduction in capital outlay other of $120,715 for the cost of waterline installation and improvements.  This reduction was partially offset by increased salaries and benefits of approximately $17,000 from full staffing during the current fiscal year.  In addition we incurred approximately $7,000 more in operating costs for maintenance/repair of town lines, meters, and other equipment from Thanksgiving storm damages.  

'The reduction in Interfund costs of $237,500 represents a difference in timing of the reimbursement of General Fund costs.  During the prior fiscal year, half of the $475,000 budgeted for the entire fiscal year had been transferred as of the end of the first six months.  During the current fiscal year, none of the $515,000 budgeted for the fiscal year had been transferred as of December 31.  The full amount will be transferred prior to the end of the fiscal year.

'In summary, revenues in the Water Fund exceeded expenditures by $267,681 compared to the prior fiscal year deficit of $1,083,578, largely a result of the cost of the water tower and other large construction projects which were still under construction at that time.  As a percentage of budget, revenues are at 42% and expenditures including encumbrances are at 34%.  This disparity is partially due to the inclusion of encumbrances in the expenditure numbers and the lag in billing which is done in arrears except at year end where revenues are adjusted for unbilled water revenues.  Additionally, the full amount of the reimbursement of the General Fund for oversight of personnel and operations and shared costs in the amount of $515,000 remains to be transferred in the latter six months of the fiscal year. We again anticipate using a portion of retained earnings to fund current fiscal year costs which is consistent with the Board’s desire to use accumulated retained earnings to pay for new capital costs such as the new water tank and waterlines before increasing water rates to customers.  

'Other Funds

Three other funds which warrant mentioning include the Beach Nourishment Fund.  Current fiscal year expenditures for the costs incurred through October 2006 under the contract for construction oversight and engineering are $67,645 plus $6,038 in legal fees for the Beach Nourishment Project.  This is in addition to $200,347 incurred during the prior fiscal year for construction oversight and engineering for a total of $267,992 through December 31, 2006.  Revenues for the fund include $8,314 in investment interest earned during the current six months, $1,478 earned during the prior fiscal year, and a $700,000 contribution from the General Fund in the prior fiscal year to provide funding for the up front costs of the project incurred prior to the April 17 2007 bond referendum and the issuance of bonds if approved.  This amount is included in the $32,700,000 Beach Project Fund Ordinance as adopted by the Board for beach nourishment.

'The Beach/Sound Access Project Fund for the construction of public beach accesses at Baltic Street, June Street, Indigo Street, Bittern Street, and Town Hall has current fiscal year expenditures of $10,583 for preliminary engineering costs for each of the accesses.  Revenues for the first six months include investment interest earnings of $140 and a $19,225 Contribution from the Capital Reserve Fund from Recreation Facility Fees for the Town’s match of the cost of improvements for the Town Hall access.  The additional funding is provided by a Division of Coastal Management  (DCM) grant.  All other access improvements are funded by a combination of DCM and Outer Bank Visitor Bureau (OBVB) grants.  These grant projects are currently being bid and with the possible exception of Baltic Street should be completed and open to the public for the 2007 summer season.  There are no prior fiscal year comparisons or expenditures for this fund.

'The Storm Water Management Fund has total year to date revenues of $58,586 comprised of $55,788 in fees collected from utility customers and interest revenues of $2,798.  This compares to the prior fiscal year first six months of $156,870; with $55,284 in fees collected from utility customers, interest revenues of $1,586, and a contribution from the General Fund of $100,000 to help fund initial start up costs.  Expenditures for the first six months total $99,267, primarily for the costs for the development of the comprehensive storm water plan in the amount of $98,053. This compares to costs at the prior fiscal year six month mark of $48,123, primarily for the construction of storm water improvements adjacent to the new school site in the amount of $47,359.  At the six month mark, total expenditures exceed revenues by $40,681.

'Conclusion

The Town is in overall good financial shape both at the mid-year point of this fiscal year.  The effect of the slowing local economy has affected several revenue sources, particularly land transfer and some local sales tax collections. However, at least for the current fiscal year, the effect will be partially mitigated or offset by stronger than anticipated occupancy taxes and investment earnings.  

'The Town will continue to be conservatively cautious during the remainder of this fiscal year and in preparation for next fiscal year’s budget.  Expenditures in both the General and Water Funds are being responsibly managed and coincide with the budgetary expectations at this mid-point in the fiscal year."

Ms. Kenny presented a PowerPoint presentation summarizing the Town's six-month financial report.  The presentation was well received by Board members.

Mayor Cahoon commended Ms. Kenny on the great job she is doing in her capacity as Finance Officer and on the presentation.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler also commended Ms. Kenny on her presentation as being very clear and understandable.

Town Manager Cameron said that staff is still waiting for FEMA's decision of the appeal of berm sprigging reimbursement.

Deputy Town Manager Bill Richardson said that Ms. Kenny's presentation highlights where the Town is right now and the presentation will be placed on the Town's web site.

Mayor Cahoon pointed out that ad valorem taxes are 33% of the Town's budget and occupancy taxes are adversely affected by a "bad beach" description.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Surfside Drive easements

Town Attorney Ike McRee reported on the Surfside Drive easements.  He reported that easements for the five (5) most northern lots have been recorded and work is being done to facilitate access in this area.

Town Manager Cameron reported that Dominion Power has forwarded a letter to the Town explaining that any future re-establishment of power lines in the Surfside/Seagull area would not allow for underground installation but would require installation of overhead power lines.

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Village at Nags Head drainage issues

Town Attorney Ike McRee reported that the Village at Nags Head Property Owners Association has expressed concern about drainage issues; he has been questioned as to what extent the Town had the authority to improve/maintain the drainage system.  He stated that after further research, there does not appear to be on record (except for right-of-ways) any responsibility of the Town to maintain, construct or enhance drainage systems in the Village.

Town Attorney Ike McRee - April 17, 2007 Referendum ballot

Town Attorney Ike McRee reported that he recently received the draft ballots from the Board of Elections office for the April 17, 2007 bond referendum with a heading on one ballot of “east” and on the other of “west; he requested that the heading be clearer to read "municipal service district" and "outside municipal service district" because two (2) distinct votes are required.  Board of Elections Director Melva Garrison said that while it may be too late for this modification, she would arrange a date/time for those interested in viewing a "dry run" of the election.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER 

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Recognition of donation by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler and E. L. "Budgie" Sadler

Town Manager Charlie Cameron recognized Mayor Pro Tem Anna and E.L. "Budgie" Sadler for their donation of two (2) prints entitled "Good Government - Bad Government" brought back from their recent trip to Italy; the prints are framed and on display in the Mayor/BOC office at Town Hall.

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Ocean outfalls

Town Manager Charlie Cameron reported that NC DOT Sterling Baker has forwarded an email to NC DENR John Sutherland advising him of the Town's ocean outfall conditions.  Mr. Baker reported that four (4) of the top five (5) outfalls most in need of repair are in Nags Head and he requested $450,000 for their immediate repair.

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Natural gas hookup at Fire Station #16

Town Manager Charlie Cameron advised the Board that staff has been in contact with Piedmont Natural Gas to explore the possibility of hooking up Fire Station #16 to natural gas; the conversion would be very cost effective for the Town. 

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - 2006 Thanksgiving storm reimbursement

Administrative Assistant/PIO Roberta Thuman assembled the cost figures for damage caused by the 2006 Thanksgiving storm and forwarded to the State; Staff has been informed that the Town will not be allowed reimbursement for the dune crossover replacements. 

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - YMCA request

Town Manager Cameron received consensus from the Board to present the YMCA request for a $5,000 donation to fund summer camps for consideration in the upcoming budget process. 

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Outer Banks Biker weekend

Town Manager Cameron reported that the last week in April is a combination Outer Banks Biker Weekend and State of North Carolina Harley group with most of the events being hosted in Currituck.  There has been some interest in encouraging the bikers to stay in local hotels and visit the malls, etc.  The Town is being asked, and encouraged by the business community, to allow the set up of event-sponsored vendors at the Jennette's Pier location - to allow up to 20 vendors.  Town Manager Cameron asked if there was Board interest in staff bringing back a proposal to allow the vendors during that time period.  

It was Board consensus to bring back a proposal for Board review.

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Comprehensive Transportation Plan

It was Board consensus that staff prepare a resolution to be forwarded to NC DOT requesting a Comprehensive Transportation Plan (CTP) for the northern Outer Banks and to include Dare County, Currituck County, the portion of Hyde County that includes Ocracoke, and Tyrrell and Pasquotank counties.

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Septic loan program

It was Board consensus to agree with the proposed policy presented by Town Manager Charlie Cameron concerning the Town's Septic Loan Program.  The proposed policy read in part as follows:

"It shall be a policy of the Town of Nags Head not to offer loans to homeowners for the repair or replacement of septic systems on oceanfront or estuarine properties where the septic system has been storm damaged or damaged as a result of erosion."

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Fresh Pond Water Plant improvements

Interim Deputy Town Manager Bill Richardson provided an update on the Fresh Pond Water Plant improvements; there are three (3) parts to the improvements; filter replacements; valve replacements; and sedimentation basin system improvements.  He explained that bids came in higher than expected with an increase of approximately $28,000 each for the Towns of Nags Head and Kill Devil Hills and for Dare County.  He expects the project to be completed by the end of May 2007.

In response to an inquiry by Comr. Oakes, Mayor Cahoon pointed out that having Dare County take care of the Town's water distribution would not be cost effective - the purchase of a water trane would be significantly higher than maintenance of the Town's water plant. 

RECESS FOR LUNCH

The Board recessed for lunch at 12:28 p.m. 

RECONVENE FROM LUNCH

The Board reconvened from lunch at 1:30 p.m.

MAYOR’S AGENDA  

Mayor Cahoon - Upcoming CAMA Meeting

Mayor Cahoon encouraged everyone to attend the CAMA session in Kill Devil Hills March 22 - 23, 2007.  She encouraged those interested to attend the Friday morning session at the Ramada Inn at approximately 8:00 a.m.  A proposal will be presented at that time from CAMA concerning building and ocean setback regulations for areas that have engineered beaches.

Mayor Cahoon - Town Art Collection

Mayor Cahoon reported that she recently received a thank you note from a group that viewed the Town's art collection at Town Hall; the group felt that the collection was very representative of Nags Head and the Outer Banks.

Mayor Cahoon - Surfside Drive exposed waterline

Mayor Cahoon brought forward the issue mentioned by property owner Roc Sansotta during Audience Response concerning the waterline becoming uncovered at Surfside Drive.  

Public Works Director Dave Clark stated that he would look into Mr. Sansotta's request to keep the waterline covered up and preserved.  An update will be provided to the Board at the March 21, 2007 mid-month meeting.

Mayor Cahoon - Vacation in April 2007

Mayor Cahoon informed Board members that she will be taking a vacation in mid-April for approximately 11 days.  She stated that she would be back in Town in time for the last beach nourishment public input session at the Fire Station on April 14, 2007.   

Mayor Cahoon - Request for Closed Sessions

Mayor Cahoon requested Closed Sessions to consider the following:

-
2006 Closed Session minutes in accordance with NCGS 143-318.11(a)(1)

-
Legal matters to preserve the attorney/client privilege issues in accordance with NCGS 143-318.11(a)(3) 

-
Personnel issue in accordance with NCGS 143-318.11(a)(6)

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA

Comr. Oakes - Preserve the dune system

Comr. Oakes reminded everyone that there is still time to install sand fences and beach grass plugs which are effective in the preservation of the dunes.  

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Overhead power lines at Surfside Drive

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler questioned if the Town needs to make preparations now for NC Dominion Power to install overhead power lines at some point in the future at Surfside Drive.

Town Manager Charlie Cameron said that this issue will be discussed further with the Public Works Department and Interim Deputy Town Manager Bill Richardson with advice from the Town Attorney.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Stormwater drainage issues

A progress report of the Town-wide stormwater drainage issues will be provided to the Board at the May 16, 2007 mid-month meeting. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Move stockpiled sand

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler confirmed with staff that the sand stockpiled at various beach accesses are to be placed back on the beach by the 2007 Easter Holiday.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Town Beach Nourishment Project

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler encouraged everyone to attend the last public input session on the Town beach nourishment project and to listen to Coastal Science Engineer Tim Kana on Saturday, April 14, 2007 at 2:00 p.m. at Fire Station #16.   Mayor Pro Tem Sadler confirmed with Administrative Assistant/PIO Roberta Thuman that the airing of the beach nourishment forum takes place on the Government Access Channel (Channel 20) every day at 8:00 a.m. and at 10:00 p.m.

Comr. Gray - Northridge Subdivision drainage

In response to Comr. Gray’s inquiry about Northridge Subdivision drainage, Public Works Director Dave Clark explained that Town forces have been working with the neighborhoods to resolve/improve drainage issues; the swales have been improved in the Northridge Subdivision to catch stormwater before it enters individual residential lots.

Comr. Remaley - Government Access Channel

Comr. Remaley reported that he recently attended the Government Access Channel (GAC) Channel 20 meeting; a report and proposed budget will be provided at the March 21, 2007 mid-month meeting.

CLOSED SESSION

MOTION:   Mayor Cahoon made a motion to enter Closed Session to consider the following:

-
2006 Closed Session minutes in accordance with NCGS 143-318.11(a)(1)

-
Legal issues to preserve attorney/client privilege issues in accordance with NCGS 143-318.11(a)(3) 

-
Acquisition of real property in accordance with NCGS 143-318.11(a)(5)

-
Personnel issue in accordance with NCGS 143-318.11(a)(6)

The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.  The time was 2:48 p.m.

OPEN SESSION

The Board re-entered Open Session at 3:20 p.m.

Mayor Cahoon reported that direction was given to the Town Attorney to pursue legal matters.  In addition, the 2006 Closed Session minutes were approved and will be released as recommended at the March 21, 2007 mid-month meeting.  Items of personnel were discussed that require no further actions.  

REQUEST FOR PUBLIC HEARING TO CONSIDER FINANCING FOR REAL PROPERTY ACQUISITION - moved from Consent Agenda

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to schedule a Public Hearing for the March 21, 2007 mid-month meeting to consider financing options for real property located at 6800 S. Croatan Highway.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.

ADJOURNMENT 

MOTION:   Comr. Remaley made a motion to adjourn to the March 21, 2007 mid-month meeting at 7:30 p.m. in the Board Room which passed unanimously.   The time was 3:23 p.m.  







_______________________________







Carolyn F. Morris, Town Clerk

Approved:
___________________________

Mayor:

___________________________
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